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Minutes of the meeting of the Rights of Way Committee held on 8 November 2012 at 10.30 am in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:

	Councillors John Goodwin (Chairman), Nick Barber, Peter Beer, Bill Bishop, David Grutchfield, Steve Hudson, Susan Maguire, Jane Midwood, Andrew Reid, Bill Sadler Vice-Chairman), John Sayers, and Richard Smith, MVO.  

	Also present:
	There were no other Councillors present at the meeting. 

	Supporting officers present:
	Chris Ellis, Business Support Co-ordinator, Mark Kerridge, Assistant Highways Manager, Denise Mortimer, Area Engineer, Anthony Smith, Senior Engineer and Alan Thorndyke, Head of Highway Network Management. 


27. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Davie Ritchie and Jane Midwood attended as a substitute. 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Christopher Hudson and Councillor Nick Barber attended as a substitute. 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor John Goldsmith and Councillor Peter Beer attended as a substitute. 

Apologies for absence were also received from Councillor Andrew Stringer. 

28. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
Councillor Peter Beer declared a personal interest in Agenda item 5, Review of Pinewood Waiting Restrictions, by virtue of the fact that he was a member of the planning committee at Babergh District Council when it took the decision to approve Suffolk One. 
29. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 12 September 2012 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
Councillor Grutchfield asked it to be recorded that he was unaware the Committee meeting of the 12 September was due to run into the afternoon. He had a pre-arranged appointment in the afternoon and apologised for missing that part of the meeting.

30. Experimental Prohibition of Entry for Buses and Coaches to the High Street, Southwold 
The Committee received a report at Agenda item 4 concerning an experimental Traffic Regulation Order in Southwold. 
The Committee was advised that ESTA had written to the Chairman with a number of points it wanted to raise in relation to the consultation process. This was circulated at the meeting along with the Council’s response to the points that had been raised. 

James Hewitt of the East Suffolk Travellers Association (ESTA) spoke in opposition to the proposal. He advised the Committee that he was a resident of Southwold and member of ESTA. He did not own a car and used public transport on a regular basis. He felt the Council had failed to take account of its own environmental statement when putting forward the experimental order. He asked the Committee to consider whether this proposal met the Council’s ambition to be the Greenest County. He went on to highlight the fact that many towns promoted the use of bus travel within the town centre via bus lanes. He felt the consultation had been flawed and that the experimental order did not take account of the access and mobility problems faced by some elderly or disabled people. He asked the Committee to take his points on board and recommended it vote against the recommendation. 
Michael Ladd the Town Mayor of Southwold Town Council spoke in support of the proposal. He advised the Committee that he had been a town councillor for 22 years. During that time traffic management within Southwold had been of continued concern to the Town Council. The Town Council had undertaken a consultation with residents in 2010 on an experimental bus ban in the High Street. The overwhelming result was a concern amongst residents about traffic flow in the High Street. The experimental order was put in place, with a contribution of £10,000 from the Town Council, and was due to run for a period of 18 months. A second consultation was undertaken in August. Some concerns were raised about whether elderly or those with walking difficulties could manage the walk from the market to the bus stop. As a result the Town Council had accepted a mini-bus from Suffolk County Council and felt it would address this issue. He invited the Committee to vote in favour of the recommendation and highlighted the positive effect a bus free environment would have on trade and tourism in the High Street. 
Decision:  On the proposal of Councillor David Grutchfield, seconded by Councillor Bill Sadler, it was agreed that the Cabinet Member for Roads and Transport be recommended to approve and make permanent the Suffolk County Council (Blackmill Road, High Street and York Road, Southwold) (Prohibition of Waiting, Prohibition of Entry and Left Turn, Loading Bay, Coach Parking Place and Suspension) (Experimental) Order 2011 – as advertised. 
Reason for Decision:  The Committee recognised the objective of the scheme was to reduce congestion caused by buses and coaches within the High Street and manoeuvring around the Market Place. This leads to a safer environment for pedestrians and other road users, enhancing the overall environment. The Committee considered that the experimental scheme had met the original objective, and that should be made permanent. 
Alternative options:  There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest:  There were none declared. 
Dispensations:  There were none reported. 
31. Review of Pinewood, Ipswich Waiting Restrictions 
The Committee received a report at Agenda item 5 concerning a proposed Traffic Regulation Order in Pinewood, Ipswich. 
The Committee was advised that a petition had been received in support of the proposal from local residents. A total of 42 residents supported the proposal.
A written representation had been received from Councillor Kathy Pollard, the Local Member for Belstead Brook. In her statement Councillor Pollard said that she had sympathy for residents who didn’t want the restrictions and consequent expense of providing additional off road parking. However, she accepted the fact that the majority of Broad Meadow residents wanted the restrictions and she supported this view. 
Sarah Driver spoke as a local resident in opposition to the proposal. She said she was in favour of option 4, no waiting Monday to Friday 10.00 am to 11.00 am and 2.00 pm to 3.00 pm term time only on one side of Broad Meadow. She only had room to park one of her two cars on the driveway. The garage was too small to accommodate the second vehicle and her daughter was due to purchase her first car in the near future. In addition to this her brother, who lived at the address, worked nights and would need to get up during the day to move his car if the parking restriction was to be introduced. She felt this interruption to his sleep pattern would have a detrimental effect on his well being and be in breach of his human rights. She went on to say that her situation was different to that of the other residents as her dwelling was on a corner plot and she was unable to accommodate all the vehicles on the driveway. She urged the Committee to vote against the recommendation and in favour of option 4.
Ian Moore spoke as a local resident and in support of the proposal. He advised the Committee that he had invited local residents to sign the petition in favour of the proposal. The main concerns related to both the volume of cars parked Broad Meadow and the nature of the parking. This had resulted in some residents not being to access their driveways, service and delivery vehicles not being able to drive down the road and concerns about access arrangements for emergency vehicles. He concluded by highlighting the disruption the on-street parking had caused to people in Broad Meadow and invited the Committee to vote against the proposal.  
Decision:  On the proposition of Councillor Bill Sadler, Seconded by Councillor Richard Smith, it was agreed that the Cabinet Member for Roads Transport and Planning be recommended to approve the making of the Suffolk County Council (Parish of Pinewood) (Various Roads) (Prohibition and Restriction of Waiting) (Order 201- as advertised). 
Reason for Decision:  The Committee felt the proposed changes to waiting restrictions in Pinewood would improve safety at the Cottingham Road and Oldfield Road junction, reduce congestion in Ward Road, and provide improved access into and out of Broad Meadow. 
Alternative options:  There were none considered. 
Declarations of interest:  Declarations of interest are recorded at Minute No. 28 to these minutes.  
Dispensations:  There were none reported. 
32. Urgent Business

There was none considered. 
The meeting closed at 11.56 am.
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